

MINUTES OF THE TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP




ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS





JUNE 13, 2001

 Chairman A Martel called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM.

Present: A Martel, T Scally, D Leys, L Colvin, J Heizer and Alternates V Mouch and P 


Keelan.


ZA T Eckenberg, Appellants Bruce Bigelow, Mr. and Mrs. Richard Saul


Audience: 1

A motion to approve the minutes of May 9, 2001 was made by T Scally, second by L Colvin, and passed unanimously.

Appeal # 2001-05  Property Tax ID # 05-14-515-049-20 from Bruce E Bigelow








         3058 Cleveland








         Coopersville, Mi   49404

was the next order of business. The secretary read one letter pertaining to this appeal from Mr. and Mrs. Suwalsky. There was no other communication re this matter.

Mr. Bigelow presented his appeal with architectural drawings of the site and the proposed home. He pointed out the limited area wherein the MDEQ would allow him to construct a home. In order to place a home within that area, the front NW corner of his house would extend 6 ft into the 50 ft front yard setback. He is also restricted in that he cannot build on any slope steeper that 33 1/3%. He presents a topographical map for review. This property was purchased in 1987, prior to the Dunes Act.

T Scally questions whether decking/ porch will be built at that corner. Mr. Bigelow states a deck will be built, and that it will jut into the front yard setback also. It would appear that that portion of the deck would be at ground level. 

Public meeting was closed and comments from the Board members followed:

T Scally-Felt that Mr. Bigelow doesn’t have many options and his request is reasonable to make good use of the property.

A Martel: Observed that there are no trees located on the dunes to anchor them in place. The property and the building would have very low impact on this dune area.

J Heizer: Addressed the issue of “ practical difficulty” in this case, noting that: 

1) Strict compliance with the dimensional requirements of the ZO and of the MDEQ would prevent Mr. Bigelow from using his property for the permitted use

2) Granting the variance to the applicant would be fair- he has few choices, if any, of where to place his house

3) The situation is due to unique situation-i.e. dune requirements

4) The variance would uphold the spirit and intent of the ZO and would not be unfair to his neighbors

5) Mr. Bigelow did not create the problems himself.

Findings of Fact:

· The property is located in an area defined by the MDEQ as “ critical dunes” with limited areas designated as “ build able”.

· MDEQ has dictated where his home can be located and the size of house that can be built.

· The DEQ must allow a person to build on his property

· The property was purchased before the Dunes Act came into effect.

T Eckenberg requests that the Board review the ZO Chapter II, Sec 2.16, B-2 to evaluate how this may pertain to the property and the variance requested.

Discussion followed re the position of the proposed deck. Mr. Bigelow again presented the drawings and clarified the position of the decking at both the front and N side of the house- consideration being given as to whether the deck is at ground level in the area where the house extends into the front yard setback. It appears that that is the case.

Motion to grant the variance of 6 ft into the 50 ft front yard setback as requested, to include in the file the architect’s drawings of the home and the decking located along the front of the house, made by J Heizer, second by T Scally. The motion was passed unanimously by roll call vote.

Copies of the drawings are given to the Board tonight to be placed in the Bigelow file.

Next item on the agenda is Appeal 2001-7 from:




Richard W Saul           Property Tax ID# 05-14-312-142-10




4634 N US 31




PO Box283




Eastport, Mi     49627

Mr. Saul presented his appeal stating the original structure was a log cabin, built in the late 1940’s. He and his wife purchased the property in 1987. He states that this building is in dire need of new wiring and plumbing. Their desire is to make the structure a year round, handicap accessible home. It now has 3 bedrooms and 1 bath. As it would be remodeled, it would have 3 BR and 2 baths. They have had the property evaluated by Inland Seas Engineering re the subsurface soil for bearing capacity. This report is part of his application.

There has been no correspondence from the community re this appeal.

T Scally asks about the recommendations made by the Inland Seas Engineering Co. after the soil borings were completed.

Mr. Saul stated that all results were not in yet, but that there were some initial findings that suggested they: 

1) Jack the house up and move it back



2) Pound in wooden pilings



3) Pound in iron pilings



4) Auger pilings down

T Scally points out that the existing structure is entirely within the 50 ft setback. He asks if any of the borings were done in the area behind the setback.

Mr. Saul indicated that it was the opinion of the surveyor that the 2 borings that were done are representative of the whole area behind the house to the current garage and driveway.

A Martel noted that all of the area that is currently grassed in would be considered  

“ Up land area” and would need no special permits to build upon. Mr. Saul agreed with this assessment. Martel reviewed the most recent interpretation made by the ZBA re the expansion of nonconforming structures in the township- that any increase in the volume of the living space would constitute expansion and would require serious consideration.

J Heizer, in looking at the spirit and intent of the ordinance, --- if the house were to burn down or be completely destroyed, the owner would be allowed to rebuild it in the same place and in the same configuration only. With those limitations in the ZO, she would interpret that to mean that the ZO does not intend to encourage continuance of nonconforming structures. If we allowed the construction of the proposed building project as presented tonight, we would be allowing a totally new, year round structure, very permanent, but still nonconforming. Questions how the Board can do that.

Mrs. Saul points out that the existing structure is on the highest elevation on the lot now, and that the septic tank is to the west of the building.

P Keelan asked for clarification of the last ZBA interpretation. Discussion followed re this issue.

Chairman Martel closed the public meeting.

Findings of Fact:


-The existing structure is a legal, nonconforming in that it sits entirely within the 50 ft front yard setback.


-Structure is located in the R-1 zone and the lot is 750 ft deep


-Soil conditions are consistent along that beachfront area. Also, the soil borings that have been done on the property indicate that the soil conditions are consistent over the same lot.


-The ZO provides for re-building, in the event it is destroyed by fire, or other damage, in its original configuration only.


-The lot is conforming to R-1 area in re to width and length.

A Martel moves that the Board deny the request to expand this NC structure based on those findings and based on the rules as we have interpreted in the ZO re expansion of a non-conforming structure. Second- L Colvin. Roll call vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

After a short break, Chairman Martel reports on old business re the hiring of a recording secretary. He will follow up contact with the Twp Supervisor/ Board at the next meeting of the Board. He will also pursue using the recording system used at Township Board meetings for use at our meetings.

T Scally reported on his findings re recording the ZBA decisions on the deeds of the applicants. He has spoken to the Registrar of Deeds in Antrim Co. and to other townships to see how they handle recording decisions of their Boards. The committee will continue to research this subject and report their findings at our next meeting.

P Keelan reported on his experiences at the last Training seminar.

ZA Eckenberg asked for a discussion re the current sign ordinance. After some discussion, Chairman Martel commented that the current wording in the ordinance was quite clear. Our representative to the planning commission, L Colvin, will go back to the commission with a request to put this matter up for discussion in the near future.

It was clarified that if individual members have items that they want discussed at future meetings, they need to contact the Chairman before the next meeting to have the item placed on the agenda.

The secretary made members aware of the need to fill out memos to give to the Twp Clerk re re-imbursement for mileage or costs involved with training seminars.

Motion to adjourn by T Scally, second D Leys, approved unanimously at 9:45 PM.

Joan Heizer, Secretary ZBA

